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NOTICE OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

You are cordially invited to attend the 56th Annual General Meeting of Sutherland
District Cricket Club, to be held in the Southern Cross Room at Tradies, 57 Manchester
Road, Gymea, on Monday 10 August, 2020 at 7.30p.m.

BUSINESS

1. To confirm the minutes of the 55th Annual General Meeting.

2. Toreceive and consider the Annual Report of the Management Committee and the
Financial Statements

3. To elect the Patron of the Club.

4. To elect the office-bearers of the Club and the other members of the Management
Committee.

5. Toelect one (1) delegate to the New South Wales Cricket Association.

6. To elect two (2) delegates to the Sydney Cricket Association.

7. To elect an auditor or auditors.

8. To deal with any general business.

Visitors are most welcome, but please note that only playing and non-playing members
who are financial as at 30 April 2020, plus life members, are eligible to vote or nominate
for office.

DAVID CUSH
Secretary

24 July 2020

PHOTOGRAPHS

Front Cover:  Daniel Fallins, winner of James A. Daly Memorial Award

Back Cover: Nathan Whittingham, joint 5th Grade Captain of the Year, who took his

400th wicket for the Club during the season

Inside Front:  Chris Williams, who passed 5000 runs in 1st Grade during the season

Inside Back: Steve Kourouche, winner of the Tom Iceton Club Person of the Year Award



OFFICE BEARERS

Patron
Bob Every
President Deputy President
Mathew Duff Paul Burg
Secretary Treasurer
David Cush Tom Iceton

Committeemen
Roy Amos, Stuart Clark, Shane Duff, Brian Hall, Nathan Whittingham

Club Coach
Daniel Rixon

Assistant Coaches
Jamie Brown, Paul Burg, John Dyson, Scott Pickering, Jake Wilson

Poidevin-Gray Shield Coach
Daniel Rixon

AW Green Shield Coach
Jake Wilson

Chairman of Selectors
Phil Weatherall

Delegate to New South Wales Cricket Association Tom Iceton

Delegates to Sydney Cricket Association, Inc. Evan Atkins, Tom Iceton
Honorary Auditor Adrian Craig

Life Members, NSWCA John Dyson (2002), Bryan Hazell (1977), Tom Iceton (2005),

Glenn McGrath (2008), Steve Rixon (1996)

Life Members, SCA Tony Clark (2009), David Givney (2004)

Life Members, SDCC Evan Atkins (2010), Grahame Barry (1992), Merv Black (1985)*,

(* Deceased)

Matthew Bradley (2015), Mark Chapman (2015), Tony Clark (2002),
Geoff Coleman (1998)*, Julia Coote (1988), Ted Cotton (2000)*,

Alan Cramond (1985), Barry Davison (1988)*, Bob Duff (2005),
Mathew Duff (2009), John Dyson (2018), David Givney (1997),

Geoff Glover (1994), Bryan Hazell (1972)*, Matthew Hughston (2017),
Tom Iceton (1988), Phil Jagues (2015), Brett Johnson (2006),

Glenn McGrath (2018), Keith Meadows (2003), Harry Peters (2006)*,
Lee Prescott (2019), Steve Rixon (2010), John Smythe (1972),

Kevin Tuite (2002), Phil Weatherall (2017)



Prath Agalgaonkar
Joel Almond

Josh Amos

Nick Amos
James Arnold
Aiden Bariol
Ronak Bedi
Christian Bennett
Jarryd Biviano
Tim Brandt

Reaf Bremer
Jamie Brown
Jayden Brown
Richie Bull

Ethan Deal

Julian Dimas
Tom Doyle

Pat Driscoll

Will Duff

Ben Dwarshuis

Roy Amos
Robert Archibald
Linton Ball

Ray Brennan
Paul Burg

Col Christie
Graham Chudleigh
Stuart Clark
Adrian Craig
David Cush
David Dillon

Playing Members

Daniel Fallins

Zac Franken

Tyson Gilbert
Cameron Goodger
Fletcher Graham
Jarrod Graham
Justin Green
James Hawksworth
Luke Hawksworth
Liam Hehir
Brayden Holdstock
Dylan Holdstock
Michael Holmes
Josh Horner

Tavish Humphreys-Jones

Lachlan James
Josh Johnston
Steve Kourouche
Patrick Leate
Ben Letton

Hayden Lindsay
Chris Macnamara
Luke Maloney
Sam McCulloch
Luke Mecham
Dominic Michalak
Steve Milliken
Javed Mohammed
Hayden Neale
Mason Neale
Richard Nolan
Will Norris

Flynn Parker

Zac Philipson

Ben Pierce
Brendon Piggott
Tom Pinson
Andrew Ritchie
Luke Ritchie
Pushpinder Singh

Non-Playing Members

Peter Doherty
Luke Dudman
Shane Duff
Gerry Dwarshuis
Bob Every

Greg Fitzgerald
Nathan Fitzgerald
George Gazy
Ron Gray

Mark Green

Lisa Griffiths

Brian Hall
Jamie Hall
Geoff Hilzinger
Greg Horner
Ken Hudson
Brett James
Rick Johnson
Bob Jordan
Lindsay Joyce
Alex Mann
Darrell Mann

Jared Sparke
Steve Smith

Will Straker
Shaun Thornton
Jackson Turner
Tom Vandermaal
Will Vandermaal
Alex Watkiss
Shane Watson
Callum Weatherall
Kieran Weatherall
Jamie Weaver
Zac Whetters

Nathan Whittingham

Ben Williams
Chris Williams
Jake Wilson
Jack Wood

Bob Manning
Bob Mills

Grant Murphy
Aaron Phillips
Scott Pickering
Steve Pierce
Mark Preddey
Matthew Probert
Daniel Rixon
Mark Vandermaal

Cadet Members

Lachlan Brownscombe Sam Mustow Tom Straker

Liam Mackrell

Hyeon Parsons

David Niumataiwalu  Saul Spyrides



To the members of SUTHERLAND DISTRICT CRICKET CLUB, INC.

The Management Committee has much pleasure in presenting for your consideration and
adoption the Fifty-Fifth Annual Report and Financial Statements.

SEASON SUMMARY

After winning two premierships last season, we had a more sobering result this season, although
the coronavirus pandemic cut short the finals series when we had two teams still in contention.
The SCA had no alternative other than to call a premature finish to the season and declare the
minor premiers in all grades the premiers. We are facing something that no-one alive has
encountered before and the medical advice to finish the season early was the only course of
action that could be taken. Human lives are much more important than sport and everyone must
accept the seriousness of the situation that the country and the world are facing.

First grade came back to earth with a thud after the highs of last season. The potential is still
there, but more application is required to support the natural ability that many of the players
have. Second grade started the season well, winning five of their first seven matches, but then
faded after Christmas. They were a young side and should have learned from the experience, but
there will still be plenty of hard work required to move up the ladder.

Third grade had a mixed season, achieving some good wins but being unable to finish the job in
other matches that were there for the taking. They were affected by the usual end of season
selection issues where lower teams were in contention for the finals. Fourth grade finished with
a flourish after languishing through the middle of the season. They won outright in rounds 13 &
14 but were thwarted by rain in the last round to miss the six on quotient. Fifth grade continued
their good form under the captaincy of Nathan Whittingham, making the top six for the third
consecutive season. Nathan once again won (jointly) the SCA Fifth Grade Captain of the Year
award, a recognition of his experienced guidance of what is always a young group.

The Poidevin-Gray Shield team again underperformed in the combined T20 & 50 overs format.
They were still a chance to make the top eight going into the final round, but a washout put paid
to those hopes. The AW Green Shield side had a difficult season once again, having to deal with a
tough early draw and various matches affected by heat and air quality issues. The boys
nevertheless stuck to their task played their cricket in a good spirit.

TEAM POSITIONS

2019-20 2018-19 2017-18 2016-17 2015-16
Club Championship 14th 9th 16th 17th 3rd
First Grade 16th 6th 4th 13th 6th
Second Grade 15th 8th 20th 20th 3rd
Third Grade 16th 9th 20th 19th 14th
Fourth Grade 7th 11th 14th 18th 8th
Fifth Grade 3rd PREMIERS 4th 9th 6th
Poidevin-Gray Shield 6th in Conf 19th 14th 5th PREMIERS

A.W.Green Shield 18th 16th 9th 11th 4th



MILESTONES

A number of notable career milestones were achieved this season:-

Ben Dwarshuis
Tom Doyle
Ben Dwarshuis
Chris Williams
Tom Doyle
Shane Watson

100 matches in 1st Grade

5000 runs in all Grades
4000 runs in all grades
5000 runs in 1st Grade
2000 runs in 1st Grade
1000 runs in 1st Grade

(33rd player to do so)
(35th player to do so)
(54th player to do so)
(7th player to do so)

(29th player to do so)
(55th player to do so)

(56th player to do so)
(46th player to do so)
(11th player to do so)
(24th player to do so)
(10th player to do so)
(24th player to do so)

Jack Leaning 1000 runs in 1st Grade
Jamie Brown 1000 runs in 2nd Grade
Nathan Whittingham 400 wickets in all Grades
Daniel Fallins 300 wickets in all Grades
Daniel Fallins 200 wickets in 1st Grade
Nathan Whittingham 100 catches in all grades

Congratulations to all players on these outstanding achievements.

CLUB RECORDS

There were no Club Records broken during the season.

NORM O’NEILL CUP

Following the passing of Norm O’Neill towards the end of the 2007-08 season, Sutherland and
St.George resolved to play for the Norm O’Neill Cup each season in first grade matches only
(excluding finals and T20 matches). In addition, it was decided that the player of the match would
be awarded the Norm O’Neill Medal, with the decision made by the umpires.

This season, we only played St.George in a T20 match (won by Sutherland) at Glenn McGrath Oval,
so the Cup was not played for.

COACHING AND PRACTICE FACILITIES

This season, Daniel Rixon was appointed head coach for the fourth season, with Jamie Brown,
Paul Burg, Scott Pickering and Jake Wilson as assistant coaches. In addition, under the Australian
Cricketers Association Premier Cricket scheme where the ACA funds the employment of ACA
members, John Dyson was appointed as ACA coach to help with the batting. We are fortunate to
have former players filling coaching roles within the club; it helps build a good culture and the
experience they pass on is invaluable. Daniel Rixon also coached the Poidevin-Gray team while
Jake Wilson coached the AW Green Shield team.

The nets at Glenn McGrath were again top class with the ground staff diligent in their preparation
of practice pitches, ensuring that they remain true and consistent. After Christmas, we carried
out significant repairs to the nets, with all side and back netting in the turf nets replaced for the
first time since the nets were installed some years ago. There was some disruption to practice
while the repairs were completed, but it has made a significant difference with balls no longer
being hit into the adjoining net.



REPRESENTATIVE PLAYERS

Steve Smith - Australia, NSW, Sydney Sixers

Daniel Fallins - Prime Minister’s Xl (vs Sri Lanka), Cricket Australia X1 (T20 vs
Pakistan), NSW (One-Day Cup), NSW Metro (2nd XI comp)

Ben Dwarshuis - Cricket Australia XI (T20 vs Pakistan), Sydney Sixers

Tom Pinson - ACT/NSW Country (2nd XI comp)

Ethan Deal - NSW Metro Under 17

Steve Smith

Following the World Cup, Steve returned to Test cricket in the Ashes series vs England. He scored
144 & 142 in the 1st Test, 92 in the 2nd Test (withdrawn from match after first innings due to
injury), 211 & 82 in the 4th Test and 80 & 23 in the 5th Test — 774 runs at 110.57. It was an
outstanding performance and showed that he was back to his absolute best. In the home summer,
he had a quieter time in two Tests vs Pakistan and three Tests vs New Zealand. In those five
matches, he scored 254 runs at 36.29 (2x50). His Test career now stands at 73 Tests with 7227
runs at 62.84 — the second highest average of all players who have scored over 2000 runs in Tests.

He also played 7 ODIs during the summer for 352 runs at 58.66 (1x100 & 2x50) and 9 T20Is for
250 runs at 83.33 (2x50). He played three Sheffield Shield matches (scoring two centuries) and
one One-Day Cup match for NSW. He also played four BBL matches for the Sydney Sixers,
including the successful final.

Daniel Fallins

Dan played two One-Day Cup matches for NSW, taking two wickets. He also played T20 matches
for the Cricket Australia XI vs Pakistan and the Prime Minister’s XI vs Sri Lanka. He played 3 four-
day matches for NSW Metro in the Second XI competition, taking 10 wickets at 36.3, and 6 Second
Xl T20 matches, taking 6 wickets at 17.17. He was also a member of the Sydney Sixers squad but
didn’t play any matches.

Ben Dwarshuis

Ben played in the T20 match for the Cricket Australia XI vs Pakistan. He played all 16 matches for
the Sydney Sixers in the BBL (including the successful final) and took 16 wickets at an average of
26.19, with a strike rate of 19.5.

Tom Pinson

Tom played 6 four-day matches for ACT/NSW Country in the Second XI competition, taking 14
wickets at 31.07. He also played 5 Second XI T20 matches.

SOCIAL MEDIA

The use of our Facebook, Instagram and Twitter pages continued to be very successful, again
largely due to the efforts of Jarryd Biviano, with assistance from Ethan Deal. We also introduced
a popular “This Week In History” feature, posted each Friday on the website and Facebook &
Instagram pages. The various social media addresses are as follows:



Website — www.sutherlanddcc.com

Facebook — www.facebook.com/sutherlanddcc
Twitter — @sutherlanddcc

Instagram — @sutherlanddcc

SUTHERLAND SHIRE COUNCIL

The Club is grateful to Council for its continued efforts in maintaining the three grounds we play
on. We would like to thank each groundsman — Peter O’Hara, Dean Leigh, Scott Masman and
James Gray — for their preparedness to improve each ground and in particular for their efforts to
enable us to be able to play when rain intervened. We would especially like to pay tribute to Peter
O’Hara, who retired in early December after 31 years as the head groundsman at Glenn McGrath
Oval. GMO is now one of the best grounds in Sydney and Peter’s hard work has been one of the
main reasons for that improvement. Dean has taken over as head groundsman at GMO and we
wish him well.

We would particularly like to thank James Jackson (Team Leader, Sport & Community Services),
Troy Harrison (Coordinator Sports Fields, Parks Operations) and Renee Bennett (Sport Services
Officer) for all their assistance throughout the season.

NSWCA, SCA and NSWCUA

The Club is once again grateful to the staff of Cricket NSW for their guidance and assistance
throughout the season. Roy Formica (NSW Premier Cricket Manager) and Bruce Whitehouse
(Manager NSW Pathway Competitions) in particular were always available to assist us as required
and are always looking for ways to improve the competition and standard of grade cricket in
Sydney.

We are also most appreciative of the efforts of the NSW Cricket Umpires & Scorers Association
who officiate in our matches each week. The standard remained high throughout the season and
we appreciated the feedback they gave us.

DELEGATES TO NSWCA AND SCA

The Club’s NSWCA delegate was Tom Iceton, while the SCA delegates were Evan Atkins and Tom
Iceton. This was Tom’s 36th year as a club delegate to NSWCA/SCA — covering 32 years as a club
delegate to NSWCA and 34 years as a club delegate to SCA. Tom continued to be one of only two
club delegates to the SCA who have been delegates for all of the 34 years that the SCA has been
in existence (the other being Ron Wright from Parramatta). It was Evan’s ninth year as a delegate
to SCA. In addition, Evan served his seventh year on the SCA Committee of Management.

THE LOCAL ASSOCIATIONS

The Club appreciates and acknowledges the work done by the Sutherland Shire Cricket
Association (President Noel Taplin and Secretary Mike Mooney) and the Sutherland Shire Junior
Association (President Chris Hewitt and Secretary Terry Spyrides). We enjoy good relationships
with both local associations and they continue to be a good source of players for the Club. In
particular, we are grateful to the SSICA for their assistance with the Tradies Development Squad.



The Club continues to be focussed on providing pathways to local players and juniors into grade
ranks and beyond. The trials are advertised on the website and through the local associations and
we support and encourage as many shire cricketers to attend as possible.

SPONSORSHIP

We are again very appreciative of all the sponsors that support our Club — without your support
we would not be able to provide the level of facilities and support to cricket in the Shire as we do.

Sutherland District Trade Union Club (“Tradies”) continued to be a major sponsor, being sponsors
of both our Poidevin-Gray Shield and AW Green Shield teams. They also continued their
sponsorship of our Development Squad for Under 13 & Under 14 representative players. This was
the 15th year that Tradies have been a sponsor. Their ongoing support of the development of
elite youth cricket is most appreciated and we look forward to their continued support.

Sutherland Mazda were again a major sponsor, with their logo on the front of all playing, training
and casual shirts. This continues to reflect a great relationship that has developed over the past
14 years and the fact that club members, family and friends have continued to actively support
their business. We are most grateful to Phillip Diab (Dealer Principal) and Matt Burgess (Sales
Manager) from Sutherland Mazda for their ongoing support.

This year, former player Daniel Simpson sponsored First Grade through his business Freshbuilt
Constructions, a local building business, while last season’s 3rd grade captain John Derwent was
the Fifth Grade sponsor through his landscaping business Site Design + Studios. We are grateful
to Daniel and John for their support and welcomed them back to being involved with the Club.

Miranda Hotel continued as a sleeve sponsor this year and we thank licensee Nathan Van Hoeck.
Lanham Financial Advisory, JB Metropolitan Distributors, Real Play and JD’s Bar & Grill Cronulla
continued as sponsors of the club this year. Former SDCC player Bob Mills also continued as a
sponsor through Torquay Hotel Hervey Bay. Jubilee Sports Physiotherapy continued as an
associate sponsor providing discounted physiotherapy services to our players.

We thank all our sponsors and ask that all members support their businesses wherever possible.

OBITUARY

Life member Harry Peters passed on 3 December 2019. This message was posted on the website
on 5 December:

It is with deep regret that we advise of the sad passing on Tuesday of Harry Peters. Harry was a
life member of the club (elected in 2006) and, along with his wife Carol, our first major sponsor
through their seafood business Ocean Monarch Premium Seafoods. They were the major
sponsors of the club for 20 years, from 1991-92 until the end of the 2010-11 season. Harry's
generosity in his support of many sporting clubs and charities throughout the Shire has been
legendary and we are certainly most grateful to him and Carol for their support over 20 years.
He was also a strong supporter of Sutherland Shire Junior Cricket Association (SSJCA) and
Southern Districts Rugby Club, among others. Many years ago, he was the driving force behind
the financial rescue of the Sylvanvale charity for handicapped people that is still going strong
today.



Harry served on our committee for six years, including five as Deputy President under the
presidency of Geoff Coleman (1995-00). This period was unquestionably the most successful in
the Club’s history, with two first grade premierships, a club championship, two second grade
premierships, and premierships in third grade, fourth grade, fifth grade and Poidevin-Gray
Shield. The success during this period arguably owed as much to the off-field presence of Geoff
and Harry as the President/Deputy President combination as any other factor. Harry was also
instrumental in securing the Sealord sponsorship of the historic match against the touring New
Zealand team at Caringbah Oval in January 1998, a memorable day in the Club’s history. In
addition to his contribution to SDCC, Harry served for one year as President and 10 years as
Senior Vice-President of SSICA (of which he was also a life member).

Harry was made a Member of the Order of Australia (AM) in the 2005 Queen’s Birthday
Honours List, for service to the seafood industry, particularly through addressing the interests of
seafood importers and the domestic fishing industry, and as an industry representative to
government food regulatory authorities, and to the community.

To Carol, Steve and Michael and their families, we extend our sincere condolences for the loss
of their husband, father and grandfather. Harry Peters made a very significant contribution to
the community of the Sutherland Shire over many years. We have lost a great man.

TED COTTON MEMORIAL AWARD FOR PLAYERS’ PLAYER OF THE YEAR

This award was inaugurated by the Management Committee in 2001-02. It perpetuates the
memory of Ted Cotton, a life member of the Club who passed away in March 2002. It is voted on
by each team after each round, on a 3-2-1 basis.

This season, Ben Williams won the award by two points on 18 points from Andrew Ritchie, Will
Straker and Nathan Whittingham all on 16 points. Ben was level on 16 with Nathan going into
the last round, with Richard Nolan a point further back. Ben scored 2 points, while Nathan missed
the match and Richard failed to score any points. Andrew (on 1st Grade debut) and Will both
scored 3 points to jump into equal second place.

Previous winners of the Award are listed in the Records section of the Annual Report.

The full pointscore for 2019-20 is as follows:

18 Ben Williams

16 Andrew Ritchie, Will Straker, Nathan Whittingham

15 Richard Nolan

14 Reaf Bremer

13 Joel Almond

12 Chris Williams

11 Daniel Fallins, Javed Mohammed, Tom Pinson

10 Jarryd Biviano

9 James Arnold, Christian Bennett, Ben Dwarshuis, Luke Hawksworth, Shaun Thornton

8 Ethan Deal, Tyson Gilbert, Dylan Holdstock, Josh Horner, Steve Milliken, Tom Vandermaal

7 Jamie Brown, Jayden Brown, Justin Green, Brendon Piggott, Will Vandermaal

6 Ronak Bedi, Pat Driscoll, Michael Holmes, Jack Leaning, Dominic Michalak, Shane Watson

5 Nick Amos, Julian Dimas, Ben Letton

4 Josh Amos, Tom Doyle, Jarrod Graham, Tavish Humphreys-Jones, Josh Johnston, Luke Maloney, Flynn
Parker, Zac Philipson, Ben Pierce, Jackson Turner, Callum Weatherall, Jake Wilson

3 Tim Brandt, James Hawksworth, Daniel Rixon, Kieran Weatherall



2 Aiden Bariol, Richie Bull, Fletcher Graham, Brayden Holdstock, Will Norris, Luke Ritchie, Pushpinder
Singh
1 Will Duff, Hayden Lindsay, Chris Macnamara, Jared Sparke

JAMES A. DALY MEMORIAL AWARD

This Award was inaugurated in 1974-75 by the Management Committee to commemorate the
work performed for Sutherland Shire cricket by the late Jim Daly. The Award is conducted during
the regular season only (i.e. excluding performances in semi-finals and finals, plus first grade
limited overs matches played on Sundays) — points are awarded for runs, wickets, catches and
stumpings. The points system is on a sliding scale, to give more reward for better performances.
For example, 50 runs scores 55 points, while 100 runs scores 115 points. Similarly, three wickets
scores 45 points, while six wickets scores 120 points.

This year’s winner was Daniel Fallins, who scored 789 points, from Nathan Whittingham in second
place on 686 points, with Tom Doyle third on 637.

Previous winners of the Award are listed in the Records section of the Annual Report.

The full pointscore for 2019-20 is as follows:

789 Daniel Fallins 412 Andrew Ritchie 246 Callum Weatherall
686 Nathan Whittingham 409 Tyson Gilbert 231 Jack Wood

637 Tom Doyle 404 Shane Watson 220 Jackson Turner

625 Daniel Fallins 369 Ronak Bedi 214 Will Norris

774 Luke Hawksworth 369 Jack Leaning 189 Pat Driscoll

600 Joel Almond 362 Zac Philipson 182 Flynn Parker

594 Will Straker 362 Pushpinder Singh 177 Richie Bull

589 Chris Williams 358 Ben Dwarshuis 175 Chris Macnamara
551 Richard Nolan 354 Josh Horner 150 Liam Hehir

549 Reaf Bremer 333 Tom Vandermaal 150 Sam McCulloch
516 James Arnold 329 Steve Milliken 129 Luke Ritchie

511 Ben Williams 329 Ben Pierce 125 Jarrod Graham
509 Nick Amos 326 James Hawksworth 113 Brayden Holdstock
504 Jamie Brown 320 Josh Johnston 109 Tavish Humphreys-Jones
496 Jarryd Biviano 310 Jared Sparke 104 Hayden Lindsay
484 Javed Mohammed 302 Luke Maloney 80 Daniel Rixon

478 Shaun Thornton 287 Julian Dimas 56 Josh Zywietz

459 Tom Pinson 287 Jake Wilson 40 Tim Brandt

454 Brendon Piggott 285 Christian Bennett 35 Patrick Leate

434 Jayden Brown 283 Justin Green 34 Mason Neale

434 Kieran Weatherall 282 Aiden Bariol 20 Zac Franken

425 Dylan Holdstock 273 Ben Letton 15 James Bills

425 Dom Michalak 267 Will Duff 2 Alex Watkiss

424 Will Vandermaal 258 Fletcher Graham 0 Phil Weatherall
423 Michael Holmes 253 Josh Amos

MARGARET MANN MEMORIAL AWARD

This Award was donated in 1994-95 by Claude Mann in memory of his late wife Margaret. The
Award is for the Under 21 Player of the Year, based on performances in Grade and Poidevin-Gray
Shield matches (excluding the matches referred to above). The points system is the same as that
used for the James A. Daly Memorial Award.



The winner of this season’s Award was Ethan Deal on 814 points, with James Arnold in second
place on 719 points and Luke Hawksworth third on 705 points.

Previous winners of the Award are listed in the Records section of the Annual Report.

The full pointscore for 2019-20 is as follows:

814 Ethan Deal 436 Dylan Holdstock 214 Will Norris

719 James Arnold 434 Kieran Weatherall 170 Liam Hehir

705 Luke Hawksworth 369 Ronak Bedi 150 Sam McCulloch
642 Nick Amos 362 Zac Philipson 129 Luke Ritchie

594 Will Straker 335 Christian Bennett 125 Jarrod Graham
551 Richard Nolan 333 Tom Vandermaal 113 Brayden Holdstock
549 Reaf Bremer 329 Ben Pierce 109 Tavish Humphreys-Jones
542 Justin Green 314 Flynn Parker 104 Hayden Lindsay
484 Andrew Ritchie 310 Jared Sparke 40 Tim Brandt

482 Will Vandermaal 267 Will Duff 35 Patrick Leate

454 Brendon Piggott 258 Fletcher Graham 34 Mason Neale

448 Tyson Gilbert 246 Callum Weatherall 20 Zac Franken

440 Aiden Bariol 220 Jackson Turner

KEN GARDNER MEMORIAL AWARD

This Award was donated in 1995-96 by the Gardner family in memory of the late Ken Gardner
and the work he did for junior cricket in the Shire. The Award is for the Under 16 Player of the
Year, based on performances in A.W. Green Shield matches. The points system is the same as

that used for the James A. Daly Memorial Award.

This year’s Award was won by Hayden Lindsay, with Luke Ritchie in second place and Sam
Mustow third.

Previous winners of the Award are listed in the Records section of the Annual Report.

The full pointscore for 2019-20 is as follows:

272 Hayden Lindsay 142 Tom Straker 55 Luke Brownscombe
242 Luke Ritchie 110 Patrick Leate 51 Hyeon Parsons
201 Sam Mustow 107 Luke Mecham 49 Lachlan James
182 Sam McCulloch 89 Zac Franken 32 Cameron Goodger
160 Liam Mackrell 83 David Niumataiwalu 23 Saul Spyrides

BOB EVERY ENCOURAGEMENT AWARD

The Bob Every Encouragement Award was introduced in 2007-08, following an offer from Bob
Every (1st Grade player #22), with the recipient each year to receive $1,000 from Bob. The award
is decided by the Committee in conjunction with Bob. Factors to be taken into account include
on-field performance, training attendance, involvement in off-field activities and any study or
career development that the player may be undertaking.

Previous winners of the Award are listed in the Records section of the Annual Report.

After taking all of these factors into account, the Committee and Bob agreed that this year’s
winner of the Bob Every Encouragement Award would be Nick Amos.



TOM ICETON CLUB PERSON OF THE YEAR AWARD

This award is determined by secret ballot election involving all Committee members. It is open
to all players, volunteers, non-playing members and life members, being the Club’s presentation
for outstanding work other than the usual playing or administrative duties. Previous winners are
listed in the records section of the Annual Report.

This year’s winner was Steve Kourouche, for his outstanding efforts in organising and captaining
our 6th Grade side in the Metropolitan Cup, our first entry into this competition.

Other nominations for the award this year were Jo Arnold, Tony & Sharon Biviano, Allison
Brockley, Steve Pierce and Michelle Ritchie.

For and on behalf of the Committee of Management
DAVID CUSH, Secretary

LEADING PERFORMANCES -- 2019-20

Batting Matches Innings Not Out H.Score Runs Average
L.Hawksworth 14 13 0 161 550 42.3
C.Williams 14 15 2 104 * 494 38.0
J.Arnold 14 15 4 103 482 43.8
T.Doyle 14 14 0 75 472 33.7
R.Bremer 13 12 1 103 * 469 42.6
J.Biviano 14 13 0 91 436 335
S.Thornton 13 13 0 104 418 32.2
Jamie Brown 14 13 2 101 409 37.2
B.Piggott 15 13 0 120 384 29.5
E.Deal 13 13 0 110 374 28.8
S.Watson 5 5 1 141 349 87.3
J.Leaning 8 7 2 92 309 61.8
D.Holdstock 14 14 4 86 * 305 30.5
J.Horner 15 11 2 106 304 33.8
Bowling Matches Overs Maidens Runs  Wickets Average
N.Whittingham 12 188.2 60 397 33 12.0
W.Straker 12 165.3 43 380 31 12.3
B.Williams 13 174.0 44 429 28 15.3
D.Fallins 14 259.5 32 1000 27 37.0
R.Nolan 14 145.3 27 453 26 17.4
T.Pinson 14 198.1 27 716 25 28.6
K.Weatherall 14 117.1 16 370 23 16.1
T.Gilbert 12 136.1 32 400 22 18.2
J.Almond 11 115.4 21 326 21 15.5
T.Vandermaal 11 101.2 22 281 20 14.1

P.Singh 12 129.2 18 505 20 25.3



SUTHERLAND DISTRICT CRICKET CLUB, INC.
BALANCE SHEET AS AT 30 APRIL 2020

ACCUMULATED FUNDS
Represented by :

CURRENT ASSETS
Cash at bank & on hand
Term deposit
Receivables
Provision for doubtful debts
Inventory - caps, clothing & equipment - at cost

NON-CURRENT ASSETS
Plant & equipment - at cost
- acc. depreciation

TOTAL ASSETS

CURRENT LIABILITIES
Trade creditors
Income in advance

Provision for Federal Government grant expenditure

Provision for NSW Government grant expenditure
GST liability

NET ASSETS

INCOME AND EXPENDITURE STATEMENT
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 APRIL 2020

INCOME

ACA premier cricket grant
CA club funding grant
Cap & clothing sales
Golf Day
Government grants - Federal Government
- NSW Government
Interest received
Membership subscriptions & playing fees
NSWCA grants - general
- coaching
Social activities & fundraising (net)
Sponsorship & donations
T20 prizemoney

TOTAL INCOME

2020
S

2019
S

168,508 S 167,086

17,497 30,575
122,416 120,000
26,346 1,377
(6,091) 0
3,506 4,524
163,674 156,476
83,751 84,781
(65,551)  (55,152)
18,200 29,629
181,874 186,105
(8,095) (4,031)
0 (886)
(5,000) 0
0 (13,221)

(271) (881)
(13,366)  (19,019)

168,508 $ 167,086

2020 2019
S S
6,500 8,500
16,220 15,748
2,325 1,972
2,606 3,199
5,000 0
10,485 0
2,434 2,420
18,677 18,163
21,240 20,588
19,675 18,738
(297) 5,088
62,800 51,436
0 12,000
167,665 157,852



SUTHERLAND DISTRICT CRICKET CLUB, INC.

INCOME AND EXPENDITURE STATEMENT
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 APRIL 2020 (Continued)

Less : CASH EXPENSES

ACA grant expenditure

Bank fees

CA grant expenditure

Club functions

Coaching & development

Doubtful debts

Electricity

Federal Government grant expenditure
Foxtel, internet & website expenses
Indoor net hire

Insurance

Liquor licence expenses

Match expenses

Metro Cup expenses

NSW Government grant expenditure
Overseas player expenses

Postage & telephone

Premiers' Dinner

Presentation night

Printing & stationery

Purchases - caps & clothing
Purchases - cricket equipment
Repairs, maintenance & grounds
Sponsorship support

Statutory lodgement fees

Sundry expenses

T20 prizemoney - players

Trophies & presentations

TOTAL CASH EXPENSES
NET CASH SURPLUS/(LOSS) FOR YEAR

Less : NON-CASH EXPENSES

Depreciation

NET OPERATING SURPLUS/(LOSS) FOR YEAR

Accumulated funds 1 May 2019
ACCUMULATED FUNDS 30 APRIL 2020

2020
$

154,814

2019
s

8,500
446
15,748
818
46,693
0
5,176
0
4,563
1,920
500
147
3,576
0

0

0

139
382
4,120
1,723
22,851
16,016
5,562
2,594
0

884
6,000
1,282

149,640

12,851

11,429

8,212

13,525

1,422

(5,313)

167,086

172,399

S 168,508 S 167,086



SUTHERLAND DISTRICT CRICKET CLUB, INC.
STATEMENT BY THE COMMITTEE
In the opinion of the members of the Committee:

(@)  the accompanying income and expenditure statement is drawn up so as to give a true and
fair view of the result of the Club for year ended 30 April 2020;

(b)  the accompanying balance sheet is drawn up so as to give a true and fair view of the state
of affairs of the Club as at 30 April 2020; and

(c) at the date of this statement there are reasonable grounds to believe that the Club will be
able to pay its debts as and when they fall due.

Signed in accordance with a resolution of the Committee.

MATHEW DUFF TOM ICETON

Dated at Caringbah this 7th day of July 2020.

SUTHERLAND DISTRICT CRICKET CLUB, INC.
AUDITOR'S REPORT TO MEMBERS FOR YEAR ENDED 30 APRIL 2020

| have audited the accompanying financial statements in accordance with Australian Auditing
Standards.

The Club receives a proportion of its income from social activities and sale of goods, food and
refreshments. Prior to the initial recording of such income in the accounting records, no
accounting control can be practically established over the recording of or completeness of all
income received. My examination of income has been restricted to amounts recorded in the
accounting records of the Club.

Subject to the matter referred to above, in my opinion the accompanying balance sheet and
income and expenditure statement are properly drawn up so as to give a true and fair view of the
state of affairs of the Club at 30 April 2020 and the results of the Club for the year ended 30 April
2020.

ADRIAN CRAIG
Chartered Accountant

Dated at Sutherland this 11th day of July 2020.



FIRST GRADE

The 2019-20 season was a very different season than what most of us had experienced in recent
memory. Cricket was held against the backdrop of one of the most devastating bushfire seasons,
a large portion of rain-affected matches in the second half of the season, and the last match and
final series impacted by the coronavirus global pandemic that has me writing this on the back of
social-distancing measures for the last three weeks.

With all this is mind, the season was by far an extremely disappointing year for the talented Sharks
line-up that had been involved in multiple finals series and T20 premiership winners in the past
couple of seasons. Finishing in a lowly 16th position was well below ability and expectation
considering the talent and experience on the park each week. There were plenty of highlights and
hotly contested matches that, at times, showed what we should be capable of most weeks,
although complacency and inconsistency also played its part in final results and our unenviable
position.

Daniel Fallins (27 wickets) and Tom Pinson (25 wickets) led the line again this year as leading
wicket-takers throughout the season in the competition proper. They were often thrown the ball
in difficult situations and toiled away without reward at times. Dan again bore the brunt of the
overs and toiled long in games to pick up three 5-wicket hauls. The bowling was adeptly supported
throughout the season by the sheer pace and threat of Ben Dwarshuis (when available for
selection from NSW/Sixers representation) and the ever-reliable Jake Wilson, who bowled long
tight spells and proved himself to be the new owner of the Slowest Shark Award.

It was pleasing to see the development of Flynn Parker through the end of the season, who put
together his longest string of matches in First Grade including 4 wickets in an innings at the end
of the season. Along with the supporting roles of Jack Leaning and Tom Doyle, as well as the debut
of Andrew Ritchie at the end of the season, we will continue the need to develop as a bowling
unit to ensure a rise in performance next season.

It is hard to go past the great Shane Watson for highlights of the batting season. Outside of T20s,
Watto only missed out once with the bat and scored 2 x 100s, 1 x 50 and a 40-odd in five matches.
Shane exhibited the massive role he still has to play in his T20 career and we are extremely lucky
to have someone of his calibre playing in our midst at Sutherland and as someone to learn from
—this is of huge value to the whole Club. This goes along with his amazing generosity as a human,
gracefully offering advice at training and during matches, not to mention his mental skills session
delivered to the whole club from his company Beon Performance that was of great value to all
players in attendance. Shane competed in several global T20 tournaments this season and is
currently awaiting the revised dates of the IPL due to coronavirus restrictions. He is always keen
to get back and be a part of the Sharks side and loves wearing his SDCC casual cap in as many
media and business engagements as possible.

First Grade batting highlights would have to include the early season form of Tom Doyle (472
runs), who managed to score between 30-40 in five consecutive T20 matches this season, and
several devastatingly quick 50s in the season proper. ‘Sean Kingston’ has all the attributes to
dominate first grade cricket and he was disappointed he was not able to kick on to bigger things.

The acquisition of Jack Leaning returning for another stint in Sydney from English County Cricket
was a steadying influence in the middle order for us, with his calmness and consistency playing
some vital innings throughout his campaign. None more so highlighted than his innings against



Fairfield and NDs, both times with Jarryd Biviano, who found a new home in the middle order. Biv
and Jack became extremely fond of each other throughout the season and could possibly be
found on Zoom video conferencing right now...?

The skipper Chris Williams topped the runs list with 494 for the season, with the main highlight
being 104* against Parramatta to guide us home. We probably show, as a team with these
statistics, a lack of real big run-getters this season being a deciding factor in our lack of results
and something needed to be rectified next season.

James Arnold had a great start to his first grade career, after kicking the door in with 2 x 100s in
second grade to start the season — he demanded a position. To open the batting with Shane
Watson in your first match and score a 60 and spend time with Watto would have been anyone’s
dream first match. James, | am sure, will continue his development and have plenty of success —
another player who has bouts of dribbling in the change room, he often found himself in the Blue
Jacket!

Dan Fallins also broke through with his first century in first grade cricket, with some delightful
slog sweep 6s to bring up the 3 figures against a bowler he really has a lot of respect for, to make
it sweeter. Dan takes great pride in his batting and | look forward to the further development of
this as he continues to stake his claim as a first class cricketer.

Congratulations must also go to Ben Dwarshuis as a pivotal member of the victorious Sydney
Sixers in this year’s BBL competition. After a back injury curtailed Ben’s last season, his recovery
and hard work were rewarded this season as Ben closed out the Final, bowling and playing every
match in the series. Dan Fallins was also a squad member and this will no doubt be a lasting
memory for these guys.

Thank yous must be said to the girlfriends and wives that attend and support each week, as well
as the well-oiled efficient machine that is the parents of the players who attend and create such
great atmosphere, lunches and teas that are commended by the opposition every week. The
Fallins, Doyles, Bivs and Arnolds — thank you, the club wouldn’t run without you. To Nicole
Bramah, who started as our scorer but life commitments pulled you away, and to Allison Brockley,
who filled the void and supported us all over the place, thank you both for your assistance
throughout the season. (Note Grant Arnold showed his penmanship throughout the season also
—thanks mate).

Thanks to Dan Rixon and the coaching staff for your preparation and training throughout the
season. Thanks also to Mat Duff and the committee for your support throughout the season, as
well as Phil Weatherall and your daily phone-